TO: Planning and Zoning Commission

FROM: Alicia Mozian, Conservation Director

DATE: May 13, 2010

RE: Contemplated Changes to Coverage Regulations
We are writing this memorandum in response to an e-mail received by Planning and Zoning Commissioner, Ellie Lowenstein dated May 7, 2010. See attached. 

In preparation of this memorandum, we contacted former P&ZC member, Ann Gill, who was on the Commission when the current definition of lot area was first adopted.

We also contacted Jim Kousidis, PE of the Engineering Department for his comments.

Please be aware that these comments are really our first impressions and we would like to be able to add more in the future.

Ann Gills comments:  Ms. Gill reported that the Planning and Zoning Commission believed that properties with wetlands and steep slopes needed more protection than what the regulations in place at the time afforded. The town was in the midst of a building boom and much of the land in the town is wetlands and therefore extra protection was needed. Interestingly, she does not recall much opposition to the new regulation because the sites with extensive wetlands and steep slopes were less desirable to build on because they posed obvious problems for developers. 
In addition, Ms. Gill recalls that the Commission wanted to protect abutting property owners from the adverse impacts from development on land with steep slopes and wetlands. They recognized that bigger houses particularly on these types of lots, would cause more runoff and potential runoff problems. 

We were told the 80%/20% “rule” was developed by staff and adopted by the Commission. To this date, we do not believe this regulation has been challenged so she cautions that we may not want to open Pandora’s box by revisiting this definition. 

Conservation and Engineering Department Staff Comments: 

Idea 1: Imposing a building coverage requirement in the AAA and AA zones, shifting some building coverage to total coverage and counting decks and patios/terraces in total coverage.

We agreed that imposing a building coverage requirement in the AAA and AA zones was agreeable and we strongly support including decks, patios and terraces in total coverage. The new house plans we have seen in the last five years often show terraces almost equal in size to the footprint of the house! Perhaps, so as not to penalize homeowners who only want a small patio, there could be a square footage threshold and anything below it would not count in coverage. Otherwise, these large, impermeable structures need to be accounted for in drainage calculations just like a driveway is counted. 

Idea 2: Measuring building coverage based on the gross lot area as opposed to the net lot area as is currently the case. The thinking is that this would utilize more to of the property for building and to possibly allow for more one-story houses.
As you may recall from your knowledge of the DEP CAM manual, our waterways begin to become adversely impacted from development when 10% of the watershed is covered with impermeable surfaces. They are actually impaired when 15% to 25% of the watershed is impermeable. We believe it is safe to assume that in Westport, which is already 95% developed that we fit into the latter category and our water quality testing can prove this out. 

We also know from experience, that even though more aging baby boomers may be looking for one floor living, developers are not building one-story homes. They may just be putting a bedroom or two on the first floor instead. Sadly, we just had  developers tell us the bank wouldn’t give them a loan because the proposed house was too small in relation to the comparable recent sales in the neighborhood. So, the idea that changing the coverage rules to allow for more one story homes we believe is unrealistic. Perhaps to accomplish the goal of smaller homes is to explore the idea of an floor area ratio for houses. 

However, with regard to steep slopes and wetlands, our first reaction is to NOT change the lot area regulation as it currently exists mostly for the same reasons it was adopted in the first place since the same concerns exist today.
If the P&ZC feels compelled to do so we would prefer that the rule for wetlands NOT be altered but Mr. Kousidis MAY support a relaxation when it comes to steep slopes. Currently, there are no regulations that prevent someone from actually building on a steep slope. However, most times when they do, they have to level it and terracing is often proposed. If there were wetlands at the base of a slope and a retaining wall is required there is still a 30ft wetland setback required for that wall. Drainage patterns would remain the same and the wetland could still be protected. 

Also, the P&ZC may want to revisit how it interprets what incidental means when it comes to excavation and fill for a new house. Severe changes in grade should not be considered incidental and require a higher level of scrutiny. 
If we are given the choice between protection of wetlands or steep slopes we will choose wetlands but in exchange for relaxing the rules for steep slopes we would ask that you consider making the definition for wetlands stricter by including the square footage of the 20ft non-disturbance buffer around the wetland which shouldn’t be built on anyway. 
Again, the comments included in this memo are a first reaction and we hope that we can continue this dialogue with you.

Thank you for the opportunity to be involved with this discussion. 

